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                            MINUTES OF THE PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING

 EAGLE MOUNTAIN, UTAH

Eagle Mountain City Offices

1680 E. Heritage Dr

Eagle Mountain, UT  84043

September 9, 2003


Chair Tom Maher called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.




Roll Call:  

Commissioners present:  Tom Maher, Dallas Bullock, Leslie Montgomery, and Richard Steinkopf.  Diane Jacob was also in attendance as the City Council liaison.  


Others Present:


Mike Wren, Eagle Mountain Properties; Mayor Jaenine Cook, Town of Cedar Fort; Rick Pierce, 
resident; David 
Blackburn, resident

City Staff:  


City Planner:

Shawn Warnke


Planning Assistant:
Angela Cox

1.
Pledge of Allegiance: 

Tom Maher led the Commission and audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Identification of Voting Commissioners:

Tom Maher, Dallas Bullock, Leslie Montgomery, and Richard Steinkopf

3.
Declaration of Conflicts of Interest:

None.


4.
Report from City Council Member:


Diane Jacob stated that at the City Council meeting on September 2, 2003 the six feet of open space along Ranches Parkway that The Anthem was trying to acquire was deemed to be insignificant and was deeded to Eagle Mountain Links, LLC.  Jacob’s Well Plats A & B Development Agreements were approved and all of the Silver Lake Plats Development Agreements were also approved. 

5.
Approval of Minutes:


A.   March 25, 2003


B.   May 13, 2003


C.   August 12, 2003


D.   August 26, 2003

MOTION:
Richard Steinkopf moved to approve the minutes for March 25, 2003, May 13, 2003, 


August 12, 2003, and August 26, 2003.



Leslie Montgomery seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.
6.
Agenda Items
A. 
Colonial Park, Alternate Design Guideline- Action Item

Shawn Warnke explained that the developer for the Colonial Park subdivision has requested an alternative design guideline for front porches, which would be at a minimum of five feet deep and seven feet wide (35 square feet).  The current standard is eight feet deep.

Rick Pierce stated that in April 1999 his home that was being built was red tagged for having a six foot deep porch, the standard at that time was eight foot.  Wayne Patterson requested the City Council make an exception on this item which was denied.  Mr. Pierce stated that he had to pay $2000 to rectify the situation.  He does not feel that any exception should be granted.  He requested that the Planning Commission deny this request because of the small homes.  He stated that his house value will decrease because of this subdivision.  Mr. Pierce stated that he would personally vote against this and that he is concerned with where the City is going.  He said that the City needs to stick with its design guidelines.

Mike Wren stated that the smallest home in this project is 1650 sq. ft.  The concept of courtyard homes is new urbanism.  The front yard commons area is intended to bring neighbors out to socialize with one another.  The style of the home is meant to have small porches.  Mr. Wren stated that he feels that this project will be a “star” in Eagle Mountain City.

Leslie Montgomery stated that she likes the Courtyard concept; but that she is disappointed with the smaller front porches and that she feels the porches are not usable.

Mr. Wren stated that the porch is an architectural feature and the yard is meant to be the usable space.  This is a unique project unlike anything currently in Eagle Mountain.

Dallas Bullock questioned variations in home styles.

Mr. Wren stated that there would be three styles of homes with different colors, windows and slight variations on the elevations.
Richard Steinkopf stated that he feels the porches should be comfortable and usable.  He believes that there would be enough space on the lots to have eight foot front porches and still maintain the required set backs.  Mr. Steinkopf stated that he is not in favor of the porch size.

The Planning Commission felt that no less then a five foot porch would be more reasonable than the proposed four foot.  They also decided to allow this exception only in phase 1 and to have the developer come back with a proposal for the future phases.

MOTION:
Richard Steinkopf moved that the Planning Commission recommend approval of the 

Alternative Design Guideline for Colonial Park subdivision Phase 1 allowing front 


porches to be no less than five feet deep.  



Dallas Bullock seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.

B. 
Eagle Mountain City Annexation Policy Plan, Public Hearing- Action Item

Shawn Warnke explained that the Utah Municipal Code requires that municipalities adopt an annexation policy plan prior to annexing additional land into their city after December 31, 2002.  This plan identifies proposed expansion areas, not necessarily what will be annexed.  Municipalities are supposed to work with affected entities when creating an annexation policy plan.  The areas in an annexation policy plan are to be areas that are serviceable and the municipality could provide infrastructure.  Mr. Warnke stated that the primary role of municipalities is to provide services.  He continued to explain growth projections and stated that the City’s Current Development Code requires every annexation to go through the Master Development Plan process and the Capital Facilities Plan process.

Tom Maher opened the Public Hearing at 7:26 p.m.

Mayor Jaenine Cook from the Town of Cedar Fort stated that she feels that Eagle Mountain and Cedar Fort can coexist and have their boundaries abut with out having major impacts on either City.   She explained her concern in that Cedar Fort gets all of their irrigation water from the northwest corner of the Eagle Mountain City’s proposed expansion boundaries.  Mayor Cook informed the Planning Commission that Cedar Fort intends to include this area in their annexation policy plan and that this property is included in their Master Plan.  Mayor Cook stated that she is also concerned with the area in the southern portion of the annexation policy plan referred to as the sinks.  If Fairfield incorporates they intend to include this area.  Currently Fairfield uses this as their main drainage area and it could be a potential water source for them in the future.
Mr. Maher closed the Public Hearing at 7:35 p.m.
The Planning Commission discussed the two areas Mayor Cook stated that she was concerned with.  They felt that omitting sections 15-16 and 21 would not have an impact on Eagle Mountain City; however, they did feel that the southern area referred to as the sinks would be beneficial to Eagle Mountain City.

Mayor Cook stated that she hoped that the two cities would work together and listen to land owners if Eagle Mountain and Cedar Fort’s Annexation Policy Plans overlap in the area of the sinks.

Mr. Maher questioned how often this Annexation Policy Plan would be reviewed.  Mr. Warnke stated that it should be reviewed every five years.

Mr. Maher stated that he felt that the Annexation Policy Plan was well written and that it was a good representation of the City.

MOTION:
Richard Steinkopf moved that the Planning Commission recommend approval of the 

Eagle Mountain City Annexation Policy Plan subject to the following conditions:  

1. That Part 5 of Section 2- Requirements for Acceptance of Annexation Petitions be amended to allow the City Council to consider potential tax breaks for certain developments (most likely commercial development) and that the figure for the median price home be evaluated (and adjusted).

2. That the north west corner of the City’s proposed expansion area is squared omitting sections 15-16, and 21 of Township 5 South Range 2 west.

Leslie Montgomery seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed. 

7.
Training:
Shawn Warnke reminded the Planning Commission of the Citizen Planner Seminar condensed training on Saturday September 20, 2003.  He encouraged all of the Commissioners to attend.

8.
General Discussion/Questions:

None.
 9.
Adjournment:
MOTION:
Richard Steinkopf moved to adjourn the meeting at 7:54 p.m.  

 Approved:  ______________________________________ Date: ___________________
                      
Chairman Tom Maher
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